

UNIVERSITY OF CAMBRIDGE INTERNATIONAL EXAMINATIONS
International General Certificate of Secondary Education

FIRST LANGUAGE ENGLISH

0500/01

Paper 1 Reading Passage

October/November 2006

1 hour 45 minutes

Additional Materials: Answer Booklet/Paper

READ THESE INSTRUCTIONS FIRST

If you have been given an Answer Booklet, follow the instructions on the front cover of the Booklet.

Write your Centre number, candidate number and name on all the work you hand in.

Write in dark blue or black pen.

Do not use staples, paper clips, highlighters, glue or correction fluid.

Answer **all** questions.

Dictionaries are **not** permitted.

At the end of the examination, fasten all your work securely together.

The number of marks is given in brackets [] at the end of each question or part question.

This document consists of **3** printed pages and **1** blank page.



Read the following passage carefully, and then answer all the questions.

In this passage the narrator returns to an old house in which he hid something several years before. He thinks that the house is empty and deserted.

THE HIDDEN BOX

I opened the iron gate and walked as softly as I could up the weed-tufted gravel drive. My mind was strangely empty. I felt no glow of pleasure and was unexcited at the prospect of becoming rich. I was occupied only with the mechanical task of finding a black box.

The front door was closed and set far back in a very deep porch. The wind and rain had whipped a coating of gritty dust against the panels and deep into the crack where the door opened, showing that it had been shut for years. Standing on a derelict flower-bed, I tried to push open the first window on the left. It yielded to my strength, raspily and stubbornly. I clambered through the opening and found myself, not at once in a room, but crawling along the deepest window-ledge I had ever seen. After I had jumped noisily down upon the floor, I looked up and the open window seemed very far away and much too small to have admitted me. 5

The room where I found myself was thick with dust, musty and empty of all furniture. Spiders had erected great stretchings of their webs about the fireplace. I made my way quickly to the hall, threw open the door of the room where the box was and paused on the threshold. It was a dark morning and the weather had stained the windows with blears of grey wash which kept the brightest part of the weak light from coming in. The far corner of the room was a blur of shadow. I had a sudden urge to have done with my task and be out of this house forever. I walked across the bare boards, knelt down in the corner and passed my hands about the floor in search of the loose board. To my surprise I found it easily. It was about two feet in length and rocked hollowly under my hand. I lifted it up, laid it aside and struck a match. I saw a black metal cash-box nestling dimly in the hole. I put my hand down and crooked a finger into the loose reclining handle, but the match suddenly flickered and went out and the handle of the box, which I had lifted up about an inch, slid heavily off my finger. Without stopping to light another match, I thrust my hand into the opening and, just when it should be closing about the box, something happened. 15 20 25

I cannot hope to describe what it was but it had frightened me very much. It was some change which came upon me or upon the room, indescribably subtle, yet momentous. It was as if the daylight had changed with unnatural suddenness, as if the temperature had altered greatly in an instant or as if the air had become twice as rare or twice as dense as it had been in the twinkling of an eye. Perhaps all of these, or other things, happened together, for all my senses were bewildered all at once and could give me no explanation. The fingers of my right hand, thrust in the opening in the floor, had closed mechanically, found nothing at all, and came up again empty. The box had gone! 30

I heard a cough behind me, soft and natural, yet more disturbing than any sound that could ever come upon the human ear. That I did not die of fright was due, I think, to two things: the fact that my senses were already disarranged and able to interpret to me only gradually what they had perceived, and also the fact that the utterance of the cough seemed to bring with it some more awful alteration in everything. It was as if the universe stood still for an instant, suspending the planets in their courses. I collapsed weakly from my kneeling backwards into a limp sitting-down position upon the floor. Sweat broke out on my brow and my eyes remained open for a long time without a wink, glazed and almost sightless. 35 40

In the darkest corner of the room, near the window, a man was sitting in a chair, eyeing me with a mild but unwavering interest.

- 1 (a) Which word in the first sentence of the passage shows that the narrator did not want to be heard? [1]
- (b) By referring to what the narrator says in paragraph 1, explain what might be found surprising about his state of mind. [3]
- (c) Give **two** words from the second paragraph which suggest that the window was difficult to open. [2]
- (d) Where was the cash box hidden, and how did the writer find it? [2]
- (e) Explain, using your own words, the change which the writer felt had come over the room and how this affected his state of mind in paragraph 4. [3]
- (f) Why do you think the writer uses the word 'stretchings' (line 13) to describe the spiders' webs? [2]
- (g) Re-read lines 9–25 (from 'After I had jumped noisily down...' to '...something happened'). Choose **three** details which the writer uses to suggest a sense of uneasiness and fear. Explain how each of these details suggests this sense. [6]
- (h) Explain, using your own words, what the writer means by 'my senses were already disarranged' (line 36). [2]
- (i) Explain, using your own words, what the writer means by 'with a mild but unwavering interest' (line 43). [2]
- (j) Re-read lines 1–19, and then write a summary of what you have learnt about the **appearance** of both the **outside and inside** of the house. (Write a paragraph of about 50-70 words.) [7]

[Total for Question 1: 30 marks]

- 2 Imagine that you are the man who is sitting watching from the corner of the room.

Write your story.

In your story:

- Explain why you are there.
- Describe what you have seen and heard.
- Explain what happens after the person searching for the box sees you.

You should base your ideas on what you have read in the passage, but do not copy from it.

You should write between 1 and 1½ sides, allowing for the size of your handwriting.

(Up to ten marks will be given for the content of your answer, and up to ten marks for the quality of your writing.)

[Total for Question 2: 20 marks]

BLANK PAGE

Copyright acknowledgements:

Question 1 Flann O'Brien; *The Third Policeman*; HarperCollins; 1993. Reprinted by permission of HarperCollins Ltd © 1993 Flann O'Brien

Permission to reproduce items where third-party owned material protected by copyright is included has been sought and cleared where possible. Every reasonable effort has been made by the publisher (UCLES) to trace copyright holders, but if any items requiring clearance have unwittingly been included, the publisher will be pleased to make amends at the earliest possible opportunity.

University of Cambridge International Examinations is part of the University of Cambridge Local Examinations Syndicate (UCLES), which is itself a department of the University of Cambridge